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February 3, 2023

Brent Morse, DVM

Director, Divisions of Compliance Oversight
Office of Laboratory Animal Welfare
National Institutes of Health

Rockledge 1, Suite 360

6705 Rockledge Drive

Bethesda, MD 20892

Final report regarding adverse event at Virginia Tech [Assurance #A-3208-01]
Dear Dr. Morse:

Virginia Tech, in accordance with Assurance A-3208-01 and PHS Policy IV.F.3., provides this
report of multiple incidences of noncompliance on an IACUC approved protocol utilizing wild-
caught bats. This incident was initially reported to you via phone call on November 17, 2022
after verification of NSF funding.

On October 11, 2022, the IACUC office was anonymously notified of concerns regarding
appropriate training of protocol personnel and care of bats. Animal use on the protocol was not
ongoing at the time of notification and animal use is not expected to re-initiate until summer
2023. The IACUC discussed the protocol at the December 15, 2022 convened meeting and
requested corrective actions from the PI:

1. The IACUC issued a serious noncompliance letter and reminded the Pl in the future to
adhere to the approved protocol. The muitiple noncompliance violations addressed in
the letter included (1) individuals participated in bat handling who were not approved and
listed on the protocol; (2) husbandry of captive bats were performed by Virginia Tech-
associated students without IACUC approval or awareness; (3) PPE requirements were
not enforced for individuals handling bats; (4) appropriate veterinary care was not
available; (5) the majority of bats captured, held, and manipulated were not approved
species, (6) humane endpoints were not followed — euthanasia by protocol personnel
was not described on the protocol and the euthanasia method utilized was not an
AVMA-approved method; (7) the P! did not notify the IACUC of bat deaths.

2. Due to multiple noncompliance violations and the absence of active animal use on the
protocol, corrective actions required by the IACUC included (1) requesting the closure of
the protocol within 48 hours of the receipt of the noncompliance letter, and (2) meeting
with Animal Care and Use Program staff and Animal Resources and Care Division
veterinarians to discuss project design, implementation and oversight prior to initiating a
new protocol.
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The funding source for these bats are via the NSF (Federal Award Numbers: CBET 2002466
and OISE-1954172). Per PHS requirement, the Pl has been informed that he must cooperate
with his grant administrator to determine any funding related actions that must be taken.
Virginia Tech is committed to protecting the welfare of ammals used in research and

appreciates the guidance and assistance provided
iii iuestlons regarding this report, please contact

Thank you for your consideration of this matter.

Sincerely,

Dr. Daniel Sui

Senior Vice President for Research and Innovation
Institutional Official

Virginia Tech

VIRGINIA POLYTECHNIC INSTITUTE AND STATE UNIVERSITY
An equal cpportunity, affirmative action institution
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2 DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE

!‘ NATIONAL INSTITUTES OF HEALTH

Office of Laboratory Animal Welfare Office of Laboratory Ammal Welfare

67008 Rockledge Drive, Suite 2500, MSC 6910 67008 Rockledge Drive, Suite 2500

Bethesds, Maryland 20892-6910 Bethesda, Maryland 20817

Home Page: http://grants.nih.gov/grants/olaw/olaw.htm Tslephone: (301)496-7163
Facsimile: (3011 402-7065

February 13, 2023 Re: Animal Welfare Assurance

A3208-01 [OLAW Case IL]

Daniel Sui, Ph.D.
Vice President for Research and Innovation
Virginia Polytechnic Institute and

State University — Blacksburg

800 Drillfield Drive,
Burruss Hall,
Blacksburg, VA 24061

Dear Dr. Sui,

The Office of Laboratory Animal Welfare (OLAW) acknowledges receipt of your February 3, 2023 letter
reporting several instances of noncompliance with the PHS Policy on Humane Care and Use of
Laboratory Animals at Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University, following up on an initial
telephone report on October 17, 2022. According to the information provided, OLAW understands that
on a captive bat study individuals not listed on the protocol were handling the animals, husbandry was
provided by students not approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC),
personal protective equipment was not being used, adequate veterinary care was unavailable, the species
of bat housed had not been approved, humane endpoints were not followed, the euthanasia method was
not listed on the protocol and was not an American Veterinary Medical Association approved method,
and the Principal Investigator failed to inform the IACUC of any bat deaths. The noncompliance had
already occurred when it was anonymously reported to the [ACUC and there are no current animal
activities ongoing. These activities were performed under NSF awards CBET 2002466 and OISE-
1954172.

The corrective actions consisted of the IACUC terminating the protocol due to the magnitude of
infractions. The IACUC is meeting with the Animal Care and Use Program staff and the veterinarians to
assess the design of this project and how to ensure appropriate oversight prior to potential approval of a
new protocol.

-

Based on its assessment of this explanation, OLAW concurs with the swift action taken by the IACUC to
ensure animal welfare and compliance with the PHS Policy, OLAW will inform NSF but will keep this
case open until a final decision is made as to whether this protocol is reinstated and until the measures
taken to ensure compliance going forward can be evaluated. Please provide an update by April 14, 2023
as to the actions being taken. Include information on any actions required by the permitting agency,
whether there were any human occupational health and safety incidents, and the level of post-approval
monitoring applied if this study resumes. Thank you for keeping OLAW apprised on this matter.
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Sincerely,

Axel Wolff, M.S., D.V.M.
Deputy Director
Office of Laboratory Animal Welfare

cc: TACUC Chair
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April 28, 2023

Axel Wolff, M.S., D.V.M.

Deputy Director

Office of Laboratory Animal Welfare
National Institutes of Health
Rockledge 1, Suite 360

6705 Rockledge Drive

Bethesda, MD 20892

Update report regarding adverse event at Virginia Tech [Assurance #A-3208-01] OLAW Case 1L
Dear Dr. Wolff:

This letter is in response to the OLAW letter received February 13, 2023 in reference to the final report for Animal
Welfare Assurance A-3208-01 [OLAW Case 1L]). OLAW requested additional follow-up on several items, please see
below. The below represents the results of muitiple meetings involving the PI, IACUC, Veterinarians, Department
Head, Associate Dean, and staff of the Animal Care and Use Program to ensure the Pl has a clear understanding of
the expectations of the IACUC if this protocol is to be approved,

1. Status of new protocol: The protecol is currently still under review by the IACUC. The IACUC is waiting for
final personnel training and wildlife permits.

2. Actions required by the permitting agency: Per the PI, the Co-l has confirmed that there was no need to
report the deaths of the bats to the wildlife permit agency in Brunei. Hence, he has not done this and no
actions where required from the Brunei side.

3. Human occupational health and safety incidents: None

4. Level of post-approval monitoring: Once animal activity begins the IACUC has required weekly zoom
meetings along with the Pl or designee will be sending weekly reports of animal activities. These
requirements will be instituted for any week animal work is ongoing. This monitoring plan will be part of the
approved IACUC protocol,

The funding source for these bats are via the NSF (Federal Award Numbers: CBET 2002466 and O/SE-1954172).

Virginia Tech is committed to protecting the welfare of animals used in research and appreciates the guidance and
assistance provided by OLAW in this regard. Should you have any questions regarding this report, please contact

Thank you for your consideration of this matter.

Sincerely,

Dr. Daniel Sui

Senior Vice President for Research and Innovation
Institutional Official

Virginia Tech

VIRGIMIA POLYTECHMNIC INSTITUTE AND STATE UMNIVERSITY
An equal opportunity, afirmative action institution
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May 3, 2023 Re: Animal Welfare Assurance
A3208-01 [OLAW Case 1L]

Daniel Sui, Ph.D.

Vice President for Research and Innovation
Virginia Polytechnic Institute and

State University — Blacksburg

800 Drillfield Drive

Burruss Ha]l,“

Blacksburg, VA 24061
Dear Dr. Sui,

The Office of Laboratory Animal Welfare (OLAW) acknowledges receipt of your April 28, 2023 letter
responding to my February 13, 2023 request for additional information regarding several instances of
noncompliance with the PHS Policy on Humane Care and Use of Laboratory Animals at Virginia
Polytechnic Institute and State University. According to the information provided, OLAW understands
the following:

1) Following discussions between the Principal Investigator (PI) and key leadership of the animal
care and use program, the previously terminated protocol has been resubmitted for Institutional
Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) review. Currently pending documentation consists of
the verification of personnel training and required wildlife permits.

2) The Co-PI stated that the wildlife permitting agency in Brunei did not require notification of the
unexpected deaths of bats.

3) There were no reported human occupational health and safety incidents.

4) The level of post-approval monitoring has been enhanced and now requires weekly “Zoom”
meetings with the investigators and IACUC, submission of weekly reports of animal activities,
and including these oversight requirements as part of the protocol.

Based on its assessment of this additional information, OLAW has a better understanding of the actions
taken by the IACUC to ensure compliance in a foreign field study. OLAW concurs with the actions taken
by the IACUC to comply with the PHS Policy and we commend the enhanced post-approval monitoring
procedures which were implemented. While OLAW will hereby close this investigation and notify the
NSF representative, we request a final confirmation upon completion of the aforementioned action items
in #1, including [ACUC approval of the protocol. Thank you for keeping OLAW apprised on this matter.
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Sincerely,

Axel Wolff, M.S., D.V.M.
Deputy Director
Office of Laboratory Animal Welfare

cc: TACUC Chair
NSF Animal Welfare Officer





